SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY INTERNSHIP HANDBOOK

PSY 592



DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY COLLEGE OF EDUCATION AND BEHAVIORAL SCIENCES 1906 COLLEGE HEIGHTS BLVD. #21030 BOWLING GREEN, KENTUCKY 42101 (270) 745-2695

Date: August, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	1
	A. Program Description and Courses	1
	B. Program Philosophy	2
	C. Student Orientation to Educational Process	3
	D. Graduates: Expected Competencies Overview	3
	E. References.	
II.	Overview of Internship Guidelines	5
	A. Purposes and Goals of WKU School Psychology Internship	
	B. Preparation for Internship	
	C. Site Selection.	
	D. Supervisory Personnel	
	1. Primary Field Supervisor	
	2. University Supervisor	
	E. Intern Responsibilities	
III.	Suggested Intern Orientation Activities	12
IV.	Internship Portfolio Content and Forms	14
	A. Summary of Content	14
	Portfolio Summary Sheet	
	Internship Professional Development Plan	
	2.a. Sample Internship Professional Development Plan	
	2.b. Professional Development Plan Scoring Rubric	
	3. Documentation of Various Internship Activities	
	4. Psychoeducational Report Scoring Rubric	
	5. Consultation Case Scoring Rubric	32
	6. Academic and Behavioral Intervention Scoring Rubric	34
	7. Goal Attainment Scaling (GAS) Form	37
	8. Intern Evaluation of Supervision and Internship	38
	9. Sample Letter of Agreement	40
	10. Internship Completion Form	43
	11. Evaluation of Competency Development Form	44
	B. Guidelines for Completing Time Logs	50
	1. Internship Weekly Time Log	52
	2. Monthly Summary Form	
V.	Time Frames for Important Internship Tasks	54

THE SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY INTERNSHIP

I. INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this handbook is to provide guidelines for persons participating in the school psychology internship experience, Psychology 592, at Western Kentucky University. The School Psychology Program at Western Kentucky University encompasses a three-year program of graduate study developed to meet the standards promoted by the professional organizations for school psychologists. These accrediting and professional organizations are the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) and the Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation (CAEP), formerly known as NCATE. The School Psychology program has been NASP approved and CAEP/NCATE accredited since 1993.

A. Program Description and Courses

The School Psychology graduate program consists of a sequence of course work culminating in the Specialist in Education (Ed.S.) degree. The program consists of 65 graduate hours and usually requires three years of full-time commitment to complete. The program provides students with a solid core of psychological foundations including the areas of learning theory, educational psychology, research methods and statistics. Students also participate in applied coursework including academic assessment and intervention, consultation, program evaluation, functional behavioral assessment, and psychological assessment. This preparation provides the student with a broad array of skills to deliver psychological services in diverse educational settings. These services include: individual child evaluations, program evaluation, consultation, counseling, and academic & behavioral interventions. The school psychology program's broad goal is to train school psychologists who are able to integrate theoretical information from the fields of psychology and education, so they can develop appropriate interventions for children, parents, and teachers in a wide variety of educational settings.

The following is a list of courses taken by students in the Specialist in Education - School Psychology program:

Psychology of Learning

Assessment of Individual Intellectual Functioning

Practicum in Psychological Assessment (2 semesters)

Professional Issues and Ethics in Psychology

Theories of Psychotherapy

Reading and Understanding Statistics in Psychology

Seminar in School Psychology

Academic Assessment & Intervention

Psychological Perspectives on Classroom Behavior

Behavior Problems of Childhood and Adolescence

Program Evaluation & Research Methods

Clinical Child Psychology: Theory and Practice

Advanced Assessment in Educational Settings

Advanced Educational Psychology

Consultation in Education and Mental Health Settings

Practicum in Psychology – Field Placement

Specialist Project

Psychology Internship

B. Program Philosophy

School psychology services need to be tailored to the particular needs of each child and each situation, while being aware of multiculturalism in the schools (Jones, 2009). No matter

what the role, a school psychologist must be able to evaluate a situation and problem-solve solutions. "Thus, the problem-solving model uses the scientific method to determine what works..." (Merrell, Ervin, & Peacock, 2012, p. 159). The WKU school psychology program emphasizes the role of the school psychologist as that of a problem solver who relies upon databased decision-making (Shinn & Walker, 2010; Harrison & Thomas, 2014; Ysseldyke et al., 2006). Ysseldyke et al. (2006) stated the following:

School psychologists should work to: (a) improve competencies for all students, and (b) build and maintain the capacities of systems to meet the needs of all students as they traverse the path to successful adulthood. (p. 12)

Knowledge alone will not suffice. School psychologists must also possess a set of skills, including the ability to use problem-solving and scientific methodology to create, evaluate, and apply appropriate empirically validated interventions at both an individual and systems level. (p. 14)

WKU school psychology students are trained to use a problem-solving model and data-based decision-making to guide their practice, meaning they identify problems and provide assessment and intervention strategies to resolve them (Erchul & Fischer, 2018). Furthermore, such intervention strategies need to be evidence-based (Burns, Riley-Tillman, & Rathvon, 2017). The problem-solving process involves a series of steps that enable the school psychologist to define and clarify the problem, analyze the environment and critical elements of the problem, brainstorm alternatives, select an evidence-based strategy, implement it, evaluate the outcomes and disseminate the results. Integrating the problem solver philosophy with the knowledge base provides training to ensure a broad-based service provider who is able to serve the psychological and mental health needs for all children in various educational settings. It is this combination of knowledge and applied skills that allow school psychologists to generate evidence-based solutions to the complex problems found in educational settings today.

Training requires flexibility and creativity by both faculty and students in order to adapt to the constantly changing problems of contemporary educational systems (Bear & Minke, 2006; Fagan & Wise, 2007; Harrison & Thomas, 2014; Ysseldyke et al., 2006). The school psychology program recognizes the importance of training school psychologists to understand culture and ethnicity factors, to consider these factors in the problem-solving model (Hamayan, Marler, Sanchez-Lopez, & Damico, 2013; Jones, 2009; Rhodes, Ochoa, & Ortiz, 2005). Students within educational environments have become increasingly more diverse in values, beliefs, primary language, and cultural background. Through training, school psychologists become more sensitive to diversity of values, interactional styles, and cultural expectations. As cultural diversity is considered to influence many aspects of interpersonal and individual behavior, it is considered best to address the topic through many of the courses that comprise WKU's school psychology program. The skills regarded as necessary for multicultural intervention and assessment are those values and competencies emphasized by Jacob, Decker, and Lugg (2016) and the National Association of School Psychologist's (NASP) Principles for Professional Ethics (2020). As an example of that emphasis, Guiding Principle I.3 of our ethical principles states:

In their words and actions, school psychologists promote fairness and social justice. They use their expertise to cultivate school climates that are safe, welcoming, and equitable to all persons regardless of actual or perceived characteristics, including race, ethnicity, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, immigration status, socioeconomic status, primary language, gender, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression, disability, or any other distinguishing characteristics. (NASP, 2020, p. 44)

C. Student Orientation to Educational Process

The WKU School Psychology Program emphasizes the importance of being familiar with educational settings. During the first year of course work, students become familiar with the education process through coursework and class discussion. Students are exposed to the various roles and educational settings in which school psychologists work. Students learn how school psychologists work with other professionals within the schools or outside agencies, with families, and the community at large.

In addition to coursework in the second year of the program, students obtain assessment and intervention skills within educational settings. They participate in a field placement within a public school system, one day per week for the school year (minimum of 200 hours). Each student is paired with a practicing school psychologist for a planned sequence of experiences within the school setting. This sequence starts with activities such as observation of classrooms, conferences, and special education meetings, while gradually increasing the student's responsibilities and activities throughout the year, culminating in a wide variety of services under supervision (assessments, direct and indirect interventions, and parent/teacher conferences). The practicing school psychologist assists in student evaluation and monitoring, with university faculty maintaining primary responsibility for supervision. The third year of the program consists of a full academic year of supervised internship experience that is described in this handbook.

D. Graduates: Expected Competencies Overview

WKU school psychology program graduates are required to be competent in many areas. An overview of competencies can be summarized within the following areas:

- 1. Integrating knowledge and skills in psychology while providing direct services to children, youth, parents, and teachers. This includes assessment linked with appropriate academic and behavioral intervention strategies.
- 2. Supplying indirect services and interventions to children, parents, teachers and other educational personnel through consultation, program development, continuing education training, and applied research and program evaluation.
- 3. Displaying an orientation as a problem solver, change agent, and advocate. This orientation is evidenced by activities in practicum and internship, as well as in the philosophy of the school psychologist.
- 4. Demonstrating an orientation as a consultant and mental health resource person through identifying and meeting the mental health, learning, and overall educational needs of individuals and educational systems.
- 5. Acting as a positive role model by modeling sensitivity to academic and emotional needs, individual differences, and cultural diversity. Advocating a strong set of beliefs in an individual's worth by championing all individuals' rights to an appropriate education.

The competencies, outcomes, and curriculum of the program are selected to achieve and measure the program philosophy - problem-solving - that relies upon data-based decision-making. The sequence of courses is planned so that the development of new knowledge and skills builds upon previous coursework and experiences. Faculty periodically review and evaluate this link from philosophy to expected outcomes to ensure that the curriculum is relevant and current.

E. References

- Bear, G. G., & Minke, K. M. (2006). *Children's needs III: Development, prevention, and intervention*. National Association of School Psychologists.
- Burns, M. K., Riley-Tillman, T. C., & Rathvon, N. (2017). *Effective school interventions:* Evidence-based strategies for improving student outcomes (3rd ed.). Guilford Press.
- Erchul, W. P., & Fischer, A. J. (2018). Consultation. In S. L. Grapin & J. H. Kranzler (Eds.), *School psychology: Professional issues and practices* (pp. 181-195). Springer.
- Fagan, T. K., & Wise, P. S. (2007). *School psychology: Past, present, and future* (3rd ed.). National Association of School Psychologists.
- Harrison, P., & Thomas, A. (Eds.). (2014). *Best practices in school psychology* (4-volume set). National Association of School Psychologists.
- Hamayan, E., Marler, B., Sanchez-Lopez, C., & Damico, J. (2013). *Special education considerations for English Language Learners: Delivering a continuum of services* (2nd ed.). Carlson Publishing.
- Jacob, S., Decker, D. M., & Lugg, E. T. (2016). *Ethics and law for school psychologists* (7th ed.). John Wiley & Sons.
- Jones, J. M. (2009). The psychology of multiculturalism in the schools: A primer for practice, training, and research. National Association of School Psychologists.
- Merrell, K. W., Ervin, R. A., & Peacock, G. G. (2012). School psychology for the 21st century: Foundations and practices (2nd ed.). Guilford Press.
- National Association of School Psychologists. (2020). *The professional standards of the National Association of School Psychologists*. Author.
- Rhodes, R. L., Ochoa, S. H., & Ortiz, S. O. (2005). Assessing culturally and linguistically diverse students: A practical guide. Guilford Press.
- Shinn, M. R., & Walker, H. M. (2010). *Interventions for achievement and behavior problems in a three-tier model including RTI*. National Association of School Psychologists.
- Ysseldyke, J., Burns, M., Dawson, P., Kelley, B., Morrison, D., Ortiz, S., Rosenfield, S., & Telzrow, C. (2006). *School psychology: A blueprint for training and practice-III*. National Association of School Psychologists.

II. OVERVIEW OF INTERNSHIP GUIDELINES

The School Psychology Program Internship is a required experience that comes at the end of coursework and practicum experiences. The purpose of the internship is to assist the student in integrating prior training experiences by means of practical application in educational settings. Students are also afforded the opportunity to develop a professional identity and move toward assumption of the role of a school psychologist through the internship. Additionally, the internship provides students and supervisors with the opportunity to evaluate student skills and knowledge within a controlled, supervised setting. The policies outlined within this handbook are designed to be consistent with the standards for internship of the accrediting institutions (NASP and CAEP).

The school psychology internship is a cooperative venture carried out by the School Psychology Program of Western Kentucky University and a local education agency (LEA). While the responsibility for the field experience is shared between the cooperating school district and WKU, the primary responsibility rests with the School Psychology Program at WKU. Thus, the LEA must be willing to allow the program faculty to have primary responsibility in such areas as the type and variety of experiences offered the student, the length of the experience, and selection of the on-site supervisor. Special attention is given to matching the needs of the individual intern with the characteristics of the primary supervisor and/or the internship site. The internship experience is seen as being comprehensive and well balanced in roles and functions for developing school psychologists. The internship should NOT be seen as a primary means for a school district to gain assistance with testing children.

The internship is a planned terminal, summative and integrative experience as per NASP guidelines. To obtain program approval for internship, the graduate student must have completed at least 53 graduate course hours, including a one-year, part-time, field experience sequence. The internship occurs on a full-time basis (one academic year ~ 10 months) and consists of a minimum of 1,200 clock hours, with at least 600 hours within a school setting. The school psychology student, with faculty and advisor permission, can take two consecutive years on a half-time basis to complete the internship. This latter provision is the exception rather than standard procedure. While at least 600 hours must be completed in a school based setting, other settings for the additional 600 hours may be arranged, with faculty advisement and approval, depending on the availability of appropriate training sites (e.g., a licensed psychologist available to supervise) and the student's professional development and future goals.

Practically all WKU graduates have completed their entire internship year in the public schools. Student interns are typically employed under 10-month contracts that result in approximately 1,400 hours of service. Because students are under contract with the school, they are expected to finish out the school year at their internship site, even if their 1,200 hours are completed before the school year is over. A total of six graduate hours of credit is awarded with students registering for Psychology 592. Students must register for three (3) credit hours of PSY 592 per semester while on Internship.

A. Purposes and Goals of the WKU School Psychology Internship

- 1. To gain experience in the problem-solving model and with data-based decision-making with all aspects of a school psychologist's role with both regular and special education students.
- 2. To provide an opportunity to refine consultation skills with parents, teacher, special service personnel in schools, school administrators, and personnel from other community agencies.
- 3. To refine psychoeducational diagnostic and intervention skills.

- 4. To gain an overview of the public school as an organization, including its relationship to other societal agencies, its policies, personnel, etc.
- 5. To develop sensitivity to classroom and school culture and factors influencing the classroom environment.
- 6. To develop an understanding of the role of preventive mental health in school programs.
- 7. To gain experience with an interdisciplinary team approach to child study and the Multi-Tier System of Supports (MTSS)/Response to Intervention (RtI) process.
- 8. To be exposed to the implications of legal constraints and legislative initiatives on school psychology practice.
- 9. To provide the opportunity to apply theoretical knowledge to the educational system and problem-solving process.
- 10. To practice ethically within the guidelines of NASP and to follow state and federal educational law and local district policies and procedures.

B. Preparation for Internship

For students with internships in Kentucky, students must apply for and obtain Kentucky provisional school psychology certification during the summer before the internship begins. The procedure for obtaining certification within Kentucky involves the following steps:

- 1. During the second year in the program, all students (even if completing the internship outside of Kentucky) apply for and take the <u>PRAXIS Specialty Exam-School Psychologist</u> (Test # 5402). Students are advised to take the exam in the Spring semester (usually January) before the internship year. A score of 147 or above on the Praxis Specialty Exam is required in Kentucky for certification. National certification (NCSP) by NASP also requires a passing score of 147.
- 2. Immediately after completing the Spring semester of the student's second year, each student should apply for Kentucky provisional certification. Students will need to complete the online form, Form CA-1, available on the Education Professional Standards Board website: http://www.epsb.ky.gov/
 This form must be completed for the **One (1) year certificate** (no cost). In the "Type of Certificate Requested" area, check the "Statement of Eligibility" box and type in "School Psychology" in the blank space. Each student will also need to request the Registrar's Office to send an official transcript to the Teacher Certification office (2nd floor, GRH). Interns are usually considered to have **Rank II Certification** (& pay) in Kentucky. They will be eligible to apply for **Rank I Certification** after graduating or completing the program requirements (by recompleting the same CA-1 form but paying the "Issuance, reissuance, or renewal of regular certificate" fee).
- 3. During the internship year, students must continue their professional practice liability insurance coverage and provide to the university internship supervisor a copy of the Letter of Coverage issued with the policy. Insurance coverage is available through NASP for members.

Students applying for internship in states other than Kentucky will need to determine certification requirements for that state. Some states do not require certification for internships in school psychology. The student is responsible for obtaining the necessary credentialing information and paperwork from other states. All sites need to be approved by the University

Intern Supervisor before final acceptance of the site and internship.

In addition to obtaining the necessary credentials, students must have evidenced satisfactory progress in the School Psychology program coursework and development of the necessary professional and interpersonal skills. Any documented weaknesses or deficiencies will need to be satisfactorily met before program approval for the internship will be granted. Procedures for evaluating student progress and remediating weaknesses are documented within the *Handbook for Graduate Students in School Psychology*.

C. Site Selection

The approval of an internship site is primarily based upon the site's ability to meet the training needs of the internship. However, the needs of the school district must also be taken into consideration. The internship program should <u>not</u> simply be a "test and place" experience. No more than 50 traditional comprehensive diagnostic (eligibility) assessments per year are recommended. It is expected that the internship experiences be comprehensive and well balanced in the roles and functions of school psychologists.

The following considerations provide the general criteria for intern placement:

- 1. <u>Supervision</u> There should be one individual in the schools directly responsible for the supervision of the intern. This on-site supervisor shall be responsible for no more than two (2) interns total. This on-site supervisor must have three (3) years of experience as a school psychologist and must hold standard certification as a school psychologist by the Kentucky Department of Education (or other appropriate state certification office if out of state) and/or licensure in school or clinical psychology by the State Board of Psychology. It is the responsibility of the school district to have the prospective on-site supervisor send a vita of training and experience and copies of certification/ licensure to the university supervisor for approval.
- 2. <u>Facilities</u> Internship sites must provide interns with the appropriate materials, clerical assistance, and office space consistent with that afforded other school psychologists within the district. The school district should also reimburse the intern for mileage, and other professional expenses as applicable.
- 3. <u>Proximity</u> In general, sites are preferred within driving distance from Western Kentucky University. This enhances the intern's attendance at the scheduled intern seminars and facilitates university supervisor site visits. In the event that an internship is approved outside the state, alternative arrangements will be designed.

The internship site must sign a letter of agreement (sample on pp. 40-42) that briefly summarizes the policies explained in this manual. This letter highlights the requirements of the internship. The internship site must agree to allow the student to attend or participate in seminar meetings held at WKU, typically three to four times each semester. If the student is not within driving distance of WKU, or electronic meetings are held in lieu of in-person meetings, the internship site must agree to allow the student to participate in the meeting via electronic means (e.g., Zoom). These meeting days should be considered as regular workdays. In addition, interns may be working on their Specialist Project during the internship year. Some students may design and implement their research project during their internship. Data collection, library research, meeting with committee faculty, and writing required for the project are considered legitimate internship activities. The general guideline of one to two days per month for such research activities is recommended.

D. Supervisory Personnel

Supervision is a joint responsibility of the University Supervisor of Internship (school psychology trainer) and the on-site Primary Field Supervisor (on-site supervising school psychologist).

1. Primary Field Supervisor - This is the field supervisor, or on-site supervising school psychologist. The supervisor is the intern's mentor and professional role model, as well as the one who is responsible for the administrative welfare of the intern. If a qualified supervisor is not available within the school district, the university supervisor will assist the district in locating a qualified supervisor who could be employed for the purpose of supervision. It is the school district's responsibility to obtain a supervisor acceptable to the university program. Any fees for off-site supervision must be paid by the school district. All Primary Field Supervisors should hold interns to a high level of professional excellence, as well as a high level of integration and efficiency in completing paper work and service delivery. It is believed that the student provides a sufficient amount of service to warrant the release of a supervisor from regular duties or case load for the time required for supervision activities. The school district is strongly encouraged to consider modifications in the Primary Field Supervisor's responsibilities to cover the internship supervisory requirements.

Primary Field Supervisor Responsibilities:

- ♦ <u>Coordinate the internship</u> program with the school district's administrators and Western Kentucky University Internship Supervisor.
- Plan a sequence of activities and experiences that will orient the intern to the school district. Examples of orientation activities are included on pages 12-13. This orientation should encompass a period of time at the beginning of the internship. Orientation activities also include the development of the long-range goals and objectives for the internship year for the *Internship Professional Development Plan* (pp. 18-21). The intern is responsible for developing the Professional Development Plan in conjunction with the Primary Field Supervisor and is approved by the University Supervisor.
- ♦ Provide weekly face-to-face supervision for a minimum of two (2) hours. Supervision activities should include discussions of progress, review of reports and paperwork, protocol reviews, and direct observation of the intern's activities. In addition, supervision should be provided in development of professional identity and adjustment to the demands of the job roles. The Primary Field Supervisor is responsible for evaluating and approving through a co-signature all written reports. The student is to sign their reports as "School Psychology Intern."
- Assist the intern in developing monitoring/organizational skills needed in the delivery of psychological services. This assistance might include flow charts or check sheets for the status of a referral, due process check lists, etc. This might also include techniques to increase efficiency in report writing, test scoring, and managing workloads.

- Monitor the intern's activities and coordinate experiences across the school year so that the intern is able to meet the expectations of the internship. The *Documentation of Various Internship Activities* form, found on pages 24-29, provide a wide range of experiences designed to meet NASP training requirements. Monitoring of activities will also involve monitoring the accuracy of the intern's weekly and monthly logs of time and activities.
- Participate in periodic communication with the University Supervisor.

 Open lines of communication among all those involved in the internship is essential to provide maximum benefit to the intern, prevent problems from arising or escalating, and assure that expectations for supervision are being met. The University Supervisor will assume the responsibility for initiating routine phone and/or email contacts. It is the Primary Field Supervisor's responsibility to contact and inform the University Supervisor of any issues/concerns of an urgent nature that might arise between these contacts (ethical problems, difficulties in role/job performance, etc.). The University Supervisor is also available to assist in developing plans or strategies for supervision of the intern and deal with any identified problems/issues.
- Participate in periodic evaluation of the intern. The Primary Field Supervisor will be asked to evaluate the intern's performance in **December** and again in **May** of the internship year (pp. 44-49). Assignment of a grade for the internship will be a joint effort between the University Supervisor and the Primary Field Supervisor. The grade reflects competency in the activities listed, effectiveness in working with school staff, and assumption of the role of school psychologist. The Primary Field Supervisor will also be asked to discuss their evaluation with the intern.
- ♦ Submit the Internship Completion Form at the completion of the internship. The form is to verify minimum clock hours (over 1,200) were met along with an indication of adequate supervision, a broad range of experiences, appropriate dispositions, etc. The form is provided on page 43 of this manual.
- 2. <u>University Supervisor</u> This is the school psychology trainer at WKU responsible for the supervision of the internship. He/she is the liaison person between the school district and the School Psychology Program faculty.

University Supervisor Responsibilities:

- Evaluate and approve all internship sites and Primary Field Supervisors including:
 - a. Review credentials of potential Primary Field Supervisors; and
 - b. Assist in locating a Primary Field Supervisor if there is no acceptable on-site supervisor.
- ♦ <u>Provide this Internship Handbook</u> to interns and Primary Field Supervisors. Additionally, the University Supervisor will ensure that these

- guidelines are mutually agreeable to all parties and that all parties sign the letter of agreement (sample on pp. 40-42).
- ♦ <u>Initiate phone and/or email contacts</u> with the Primary Field Supervisor on a regular basis. If necessary or requested, these contacts can be fairly frequent. Good, periodic communication between the Primary Field Supervisor, Intern, and University Supervisor helps enhance the effectiveness of the internship.
- Assist the Primary Field Supervisor in planning the internship experience so that it is the most meaningful experience for the intern and meets the needs of the employing school district. This would include development of orientation activities and goals and objectives for the internship year.
- ♦ Conduct visits to the school district (one per semester) to meet with the Primary Field Supervisor, intern, and any other involved professionals. If the driving distance is too great, electronic means of meeting (e.g., Skype) will be used. If warranted, additional visits can be requested or required. These visits are planned in advance in conjunction with the Primary Field Supervisor and the intern.
- Discuss and evaluate the intern's needs and progress with the Primary Field Supervisor on a regular basis. The University Supervisor also reviews mid-year and end of the year *Evaluation of Competency Development* reports (pp. 44-49).
- Designate the final grade for each semester of the internship experience. This grade is determined after obtaining input from the Primary Field Supervisor.
- ♦ Evaluate the time logs submitted by the intern. The University Supervisor monitors the variety of tasks the intern has completed as well as the proportion of time engaged in different activities (direct versus indirect services, etc.).
- Assist the Primary Field Supervisor if questions of professional ethics arise or other issues, complaints, or concerns. All attempts are made to ensure that the intern is appropriately prepared for the internship. However, any deficiencies should be brought to the University Supervisor's attention. Any remedial plans should be developed in collaboration with the University Supervisor.
- Plan and implement intern seminars to be held on campus (and via electronic means as necessary). There will typically be three (3) seminar meetings per semester. Students who have internship locations that require extensive travel time to campus will not be required to attend, and alternate means of seminar delivery will be developed. The seminars will be designed to meet the needs of the interns and supplement content of the School Psychology Program.

E. Intern Responsibilities

Interns are typically under contract with the employing district and must adhere to conduct codes and personnel regulations and procedures of that district. Likewise, as a representative of Western Kentucky University, the intern has an obligation to perform at the highest level of functioning at all times, including adherence to the professional codes of conduct and ethics of psychologists/school psychologists. Interns must use the NASP Ethical Guidelines, supplemented by APA Ethical Guidelines and the appropriate federal and state laws to guide their practice. Interns must additionally exhibit good professional skills, professional conduct, and appropriate interpersonal skills.

The internship covers one academic year and must be a minimum of 1,200 clock hours with exposure to both regular and special education students and programs. Under some circumstances the internship may be complete over two academic years. Most interns are contracted for 10 months which typically results in 1,400 hours. Because interns are under contract with a LEA, they are expected to finish out the school year at their internship site and receive supervision the entire time, even if their 1,200 hours are completed before the school year is over.

The Primary Field Supervisor along with the University Supervisor will plan the program requirements for the intern. The internship requirements may reflect some flexibility dependent on the individual intern's background and education and the needs of the school district. Required activities of all interns will be as follows:

Intern Responsibilities:

- ♦ Complete weekly logs of activities. An Excel spreadsheet will be provided that should be used in place of the paper form included for illustrative purposes (pp. 52-53). The spreadsheet will automatically calculate monthly and yearly totals in each category. The Excel spreadsheet should be submitted monthly. It must be up-to-date by the end of each semester in order for a grade to be assigned.
- ♦ <u>Develop a Professional Development Plan</u> for the internship year in conjunction with the Primary Field Supervisor and University Supervisor (see directions, example, and scoring rubric on pp. 18-23).
- ♦ Participate in weekly face-to-face supervision meetings with the Primary Field Supervisor. For the supervision process to be highly efficient and beneficial to the intern, the intern must take responsibility for bringing up concerns, problems, and/or issues encountered.
- ♠ Initiate phone and/or email contacts with the University Supervisor on a regular basis. At the beginning of the Fall semester, these contacts will occur on a twice-monthly basis and taper off to a monthly contact by the end of the Spring semester. If necessary or requested, these contacts can be increased. Good, periodic communication between the Primary Field Supervisor, intern, and University Supervisor helps enhance the effectiveness of the internship.
- ♦ Evaluate the quality of the supervision received and the internship site in **December** and in **May** of the internship year (pp. 38-39). These evaluations will be kept confidential and are utilized to determine the degree to which the site and the Primary Field Supervisor are meeting the expectations of the internship.

- Finish Specialist Project, if necessary. As research is a prescribed role for school psychologists, data collection, meetings with faculty, library research, and writing required for the project are considered legitimate internship activities. Interns are primarily expected to use their own time (e.g., nights & weekends) to finish the Specialist project but can use one to two workdays per month if approved by the Primary Field Supervisor. If at all possible, these activities should be worked around the intern's regularly scheduled duties. The time allowance for research related activities during the school day should not be abused.
- Complete activities as assigned by the Primary Field Supervisor.
- ♦ <u>Complete all reports and paperwork in a timely fashion</u>. The intern will be required to prepare reports on assigned cases and revise reports or paperwork until it meets the Primary Field Supervisor's satisfaction.
- Participate in mid- and end-of-the-year evaluations of progress and plans for professional growth.
- ♦ Compile a portfolio of internship activities. The portfolio serves to provide a summary and exemplars of the intern's activities during the internship year. Further, they are the culminating project that illustrates the competencies and outcomes obtained through the student's training and internship. An overview of the portfolio content is on pages 14-16, with forms and scoring rubrics on succeeding pages.
- ♦ Submit a final copy of the Internship Portfolio near the end of the last semester of the internship. Specific timelines will be provided by the University Internship Supervisor.
- * *Please Note:* Primary Field Supervisors and Interns are reminded that NASP's (2020) *Principles for Professional Ethics* specifies parents are to be notified when services are completed by an intern. In part, Standard I.1.3 states:

Any service provision by interns, practicum students, or other trainees is explained and agreed to in advance, and the identity and responsibilities of the supervising school psychologist are explained prior to the provision of services. (p. 43)

III. SUGGESTED INTERN ORIENTATION ACTIVITIES

The following is a suggested list of activities that should be considered in orienting the intern to the school district and ensuring a level of competence prior to the intern becoming more independent. A general rule of thumb would be to provide the intern with the opportunity to observe activities, review regulations, review procedures, or review forms before asking him/her to engage in that activity independently.

- 1. School District Orientation: General Overview
 - a. General description of school district including administrative organization, number of schools, special programs, etc.
 - b. Classroom observations (e.g., special education, regular classrooms).

- c. Administration staff meetings (e.g., school level, school board, district level).
- d. In-service training sessions, professional meetings.
- e. Various types of meetings (e.g., RTI, IEP, screening/child find, child study/prereferral team).

2. Orientation to Special Services

- a. Observations of unique services (e.g., Chapter I, gifted and talented, vocational).
- b. Informal interviews or observations with various school personnel (e.g., special educators, curriculum specialists, reading specialists, guidance counselors).
- c. Observations of meetings and conferences conducted for children in special education programs (e.g., IEP, Child Study Team, RTI teams).
- d. Exposure to district/state special education regulations, procedures and record keeping (e.g., Infinite Campus, file systems, forms).

3. Review and Development of Assessment Skills

- a. Opportunities to observe the intern interact with children with a variety of ages, exceptionalities, etc.
- b. Provide an overview of testing supplies and resources available; The intern should refresh skills on instruments not utilized recently.
- c. Orientation to computer scoring programs if available.
- d. Orientation to report writing process and timelines (e.g., dictation, templates, preparation for clerical staff).
- e. Review/discuss assessment plans, data gathering techniques on initial cases
- f. Review/discuss interpretation of assessment data on initial cases

4. Development of Skills in Interviewing, Counseling, and Consultation

- a. Involvement in formal and informal parent and teacher conferences/interviews
- b. Supervision of data gathering interviews with students, parents, and school staff
- c. Supervision of communication of assessment findings, behavior management plans and implementation of recommendations
- d. Development of follow-up activities to case work
- e. Development of effective relations with community agencies for referral, placement, and follow-up
- f. Supervised individual and/or group counseling of students

IV. INTERNSHIP PORTFOLIO CONTENT AND FORMS

A. Summary of Content

The Internship Portfolio is the culminating product that demonstrates to the program faculty (and to our accreditation agencies) that the intern has competent skills and will likely succeed as a school psychologist working independently in a school system. The portfolio will be used along with the internship supervisor's evaluation to determine the Spring semester grade for Psy 592. The following information and resources posted on Blackboard will help guide the development of the portfolio. A summary of the portfolio contents is on this page and the next, and the following pages of this handbook contain related forms.

<u>Portfolio Summary Sheet</u> - This sheet should be included as the first page of your portfolio. It serves as a checklist for what needs to be included in the portfolio and a scoring summary for the faculty (p. 17).

<u>Internship Professional Development Plan</u> - Include a copy of the completed plan (pp. 19-21). The plan will initially be turned in during the beginning of Fall semester and a brief narrative of achieved outcomes must be added near the end of the internship year.

<u>Documentation of Various Internship Activities</u> - The form is for documenting activities during the year (pp. 24-29). Some areas will need just tally marks, others brief notes. **Be sure that all domains are addressed even if it's just an observational experience.**

<u>Psychoeducational Report</u> - Copy of one (1) initial evaluation report appropriately "blinded" (all identifying information removed). See the scoring rubric for specific criteria to be included (pp. 30-31).

<u>Summary of Consultation Case</u> - Need to note presenting concern with a clear definition of the reason for referral, provide an overview of the consultee and client, and include a description of the consultation process (e.g., problem identification interview, problem analysis interview, etc. if using a behavioral consultation model). Intervention methods and materials should be sufficiently described so that someone else could implement it; be sure to discuss how the intervention was collaboratively developed with the consultee. A graph of data is required. A narrative evaluation should include an assessment of your role as the consultant and the impact of the intervention on the consultee and client. See the scoring rubric for specific criteria to be included (pp. 32-33). The intervention outcome needs to be documented through the *Goal Attainment Scaling (GAS)* form that needs to be attached to this portfolio piece. (See p. 37 for the form.)

Academic Intervention - An intervention that primarily addresses an academic problem or concern must be documented. This can be a direct or an indirect intervention. (While there is often an overlap between academic and behavioral issues, use the referral concern to distinguish between the two OR two intervention cases should be included that address both behavioral and academic concerns.) The intervention should be described explicitly so that another person could replicate the implementation. However, if you followed a published curriculum or intervention, you only need to refer to it. (Of course, note any modifications.) A graph of data is required. Use the scoring rubric to ensure you submit all relevant

information (pp. 34-36). The *Goal Attainment Scaling (GAS)* form needs to be attached to this portfolio piece. (See p. 37 for the form.)

Behavioral Intervention - An intervention that primarily addresses a behavioral intervention must be documented. This can be a direct or an indirect intervention. (While there is often an overlap between academic and behavioral issues, use the referral concern to distinguish between the two OR two intervention cases should be included that address both behavioral and academic concerns.) The intervention should be described explicitly so that another person could replicate the implementation. However, if you followed a published curriculum or intervention, you only need to refer to it. (Of course, note any modifications.) A graph of data is required. Use the scoring rubric to ensure you submit all relevant information (pp. 34-36). The *Goal Attainment Scaling (GAS)* form needs to be attached to this portfolio piece. (See p. 37 for the form.)

<u>Intern Evaluation of Supervision and Internship</u> – Complete the form (pp. 38-39) near the end of each semester and include it in your portfolio.

<u>Letter of Agreement</u> – This is the agreement form between the school district and WKU's school psychology program (sample form on pp. 40-42). Include a signed copy of the form.

<u>Internship Completion Form</u> – This form is completed by the school-based supervisor at the end of the internship year to verify the intern has met the minimum number of required hours, variety of experiences, etc. (p. 43).

<u>Evaluation of Competency Form</u> – This form is completed by the school-based supervisor at the end of each semester (pp. 44-49).

Weekly Time Logs and Monthly Summary Form — The monthly summary form provides a cumulative record of the number of internship hours worked and also provides a picture of the variety of activities engaged in by the intern over the course of the year. A paper version of the monthly form is on p. 53; the electronic copy is recommended. Include a copy of the completed form at the end of the internship year.

Additional Portfolio Comments:

- You should complete at least one portfolio piece (e.g., psychoeducational report, consultation case or academic intervention or behavioral intervention) by the end of the first semester. This will help the intern complete the entire portfolio in a timely manner and allow for the provision of feedback to the intern to enhance not only that portfolio component, but all the rest of the future portfolio components as well.
- The portfolio components should be detailed enough to be comprehensive (e.g., to allow duplication by another person), but as brief and concise as possible. Except for the Psychoeducational Report rubric, utilize the rubric for each portfolio product as a guide for formatting the headings for your written reports. Including examples of data sheets, integrity checklists, etc. as attachments is strongly encouraged. However, do not include tangential information unless warranted. For example, do not include a psychoeducational report from the

student's file as part of the consultation or intervention cases even though data may have been included from the psychoeducational report.

- Portfolios will be evaluated according to rubrics in this handbook. Pay careful attention to the scoring guidelines provided to ensure you address and include all necessary components.
- Documents must maintain confidentiality of all involved (i.e., students, parents, teachers, etc.) Use fake names even for school staff and school buildings.
- Documents should be submitted electronically to the University Supervisor.
- Draft portfolios should be submitted by the middle of March of the internship year to allow time for the faculty to review them and request improvements prior to the end of the school year.
- Final portfolios are due at the last intern seminar meeting or by graduation day for the university.

1. Portfolio Summary Sheet

Name: Date:					
This sheet should be included as the Portfolio Documents Include (che (Items in this section must be include Portfolio is considered incomplete.)	eck if present): led with the Intern		the Internship		
Internship Professional Developme	nt Plan				
Documentation of Various Internsh	ip Activities				
Psychoeducational Report					
Consultation Case Summary (with	GAS form)				
Academic Intervention Summary (v	with GAS form)				
Behavioral Intervention Summary ((with GAS form)				
Intern Evaluations (2) of Supervision	on & Internship				
Completed Letter of Agreement					
Internship Completion Form from s	supervisor				
Evaluations (2) of Competency Dev	velopment				
Final Monthly Summary of hours					
Rubric Mean Scores: (to be comp	oleted by faculty)				
Psychoeducational Report		Ratings			
Consultation Case	Distinguished Proficient/Integrated Basic Level	7.6 - 8.0 points 5.6 - 7.5 points 3.0 - 5.5 points			
Academic Intervention	Unsatisfactory/Emerging 0 - 2.9 p				
Behavioral Intervention					
Professional Development Plan					
Overall Average Score					

2. Internship Professional Development Plan

One outcome of the WKU School Psychology Program is to impart the skills and attitude to students to become lifelong learners. NASP recognizes this as a professional expectation and this is an essential component to maintaining the credential of Nationally Certified School Psychologist (NCSP). One step in the process of becoming a lifelong learner is utilizing self-reflection to identify professional strengths, competencies and needs for professional development. As a part of the requirements for the internship year, each intern is to develop an individual professional development plan. Such a plan should be developed after the intern and supervisor have had a chance to develop a working relationship and the intern has had a chance to become familiar with the school district (e.g., typically after the first month of the internship). The *Internship Professional Development Plan* will be part of the student's portfolio that is compiled and given to the University Supervisor along with an assessment of progress made on the plan.

To complete the Internship Professional Development Plan, the intern must first reflect on and evaluate their skills in and experiences with the expected areas of performance. The *Internship Activities Guidelines* and the *Evaluation of Competency Development* forms may provide some guidance toward areas to review to determine competencies and areas for further development. In addition, each intern should reflect upon experiences and skills gained in the program through courses and practicum experiences. Such a review will lead to the development of areas of perceived competency and areas in need of development. The Primary Field Supervisor should also be involved in deciding areas to be further developed, based upon the review of skills and competencies exhibited up to that point in time. After broad goals are determined, specific objectives needed to address the goals should be written. Then determine what activities will be engaged in to accomplish the objectives. Finally, determine the desired outcomes that would let everyone (i.e., intern and supervisors) know the goals and objectives have been met. It is expected that the plan be sufficiently developed so that progress toward the goals and objectives can be quantified and assessed.

A copy should then be submitted to the University Supervisor when it is completed. The Primary Field and University Supervisors will jointly review these competencies and professional development needs and assist the intern as needed in the monitoring of progress toward the goals and objectives. At the end of the internship, the intern is expected to complete the "Achieved Outcomes Narrative" column of the *Internship Professional Development Plan* to include as part of the portfolio.

A sample professional development plan starts on the next page and is provided as an example to help guide the development of the intern's plan. The intern's plans should reflect individual professional development needs. This document, along with the *Internship Activities Guidelines*, should assist in making sure the intern receives a diverse range of experiences that address the goals and objectives throughout the internship year.

Reminder: A narrative of achieved outcomes needs to be added to the plan (last column) when submitted at the end of the internship year.

2.a. Sample Internship Professional Development Plan

Name:	School District:
-------	------------------

GOAL	OBJECTIVES	PLANNED	ACHIEVED OUTCOMES NARRATIVE
		ACTIVITIES/OUTCOMES	(To be completed after your planned activities.)
I. Refine and expand psychoeducational diagnostic skills.	I.A. Obtain competency with at least one additional standardized intelligence measure.	 I.A.1. Review manual and practice administering and scoring the selected measure to two non-referred children. I.A.2. Obtain feedback from supervisor regarding administration of the selected measure. I.A.3. Use the selected measure in at least three evaluations. 	The UNIT-2 was selected as the additional intelligence measure. The manual was carefully reviewed and I initially practiced the administration with my supervisor. I then practiced the test on two children of colleagues. My supervisor watched one of those administrations and gave feedback. She also reviewed both protocols to ensure they were free from major errors in scoring. I wrote up a sample report of results that was also reviewed by my supervisor. I have yet not used the UNIT-2 with three evaluations, but I did administer it as part of one evaluation where the child has severe articulation difficulties. I believe I have obtained a basic level of competency with the instrument.
	I.B. Gain experience utilizing standardized assessment instruments at the preschool level.	I.B.1. Conduct psychoeducational evaluations that include standardized assessment instruments across all domains (cognitive, academic, social/emotional, and adaptive). I.B.2. Conduct psychoeducational evaluations with preschool-aged individuals from various diverse groups.	I only had limited experience with evaluations at the preschool level during practicum. My supervisor arranged for me to conduct four comprehensive evaluations of preschoolers at her school. Two of the children were particularly challenging due to their lack of cooperative behaviors, but my supervisor was able to give me strategies to implement to speed up the assessments and be more assertive related to their behavior, yet maintain a positive atmosphere. Three of the students were from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds, which required extra time to carefully consider cultural differences, especially related to the social/emotional and adaptive behavior assessments. I found the experiences to be very helpful, particularly meeting with the parents of the children. I believe those experiences will help with my school-age evaluations by better understanding cultural differences. Future Plans: I plan on determining what other standardized instruments are typically used by school psychologists in my district and learn another recommended instrument. I also plan on

GOAL	OBJECTIVES	PLANNED ACTIVITIES/OUTCOMES	ACHIEVED OUTCOMES NARRATIVE (To be completed after your planned activities.)
II. Further develop and refine skills in conducting direct interventions.	II.A. Plan and implement a group counseling.	II.A.1. Determine by needs assessment the type of group intervention needed at ABC Elementary School. II.A.2. Review and select appropriate group counseling approaches to use. II.A.3. Implement group counseling for at least a semester.	I conducted a needs assessment by having the teachers and school counselor complete a brief survey I developed. Although the school counselor also does group and individual counseling, she identified additional students in need of counseling and addition types of counseling groups that could be offered. I reviewed three different counseling curriculums/strategies to use and chose the XYZ curriculum. I picked this curriculum because it has research-based support and offers brief "lessons" which better fit my schedule and lessen the out-of-class time of the students. The group counseling sessions lasted 3 months (until the semester break). Despite having a curriculum to use, I was surprised to see how much time it took to adequately prepare for each session. Discussion of topics did not always go as planned and I encountered some behavioral management issues during the sessions from one student. However, feedback from the students and the students' teachers were generally positive.
	II.B. Provide brief counseling to at least two students.	II.B.1 Select appropriate individual, brief counseling approach for each case. II.B.2. Implement individual counseling sessions.	Individual counseling was provided to two students. One student experienced trauma when younger and the other student's academic performance had recently declined significantly due to worries about her mother's deteriorating health. Brief counseling techniques from Sklare's "Brief Counseling That Works" book were used in the sessions. The students provided weekly self-ratings on specific behaviors relevant to the outcome goals. The weekly ratings indicated improvement and a lessening of problematic symptoms. The students also reported learning of new skills to help them with their worries and to problem-solve novel situations.
III. Develop and refine skills in conducting indirect interventions.	III.A. Provide consultation services for 2 cases (one student focused, one teacher/program focused).	III.A.1. Provide systematic consultation contacts over a 2-month period of time for each case. III.A.2. Develop strategies to achieve goals developed out of the consultation process. III.A.3. Maintain consultative relationship to the point of meeting goals.	I kept detailed notes for two consultation cases. Initially, goals and strategies were identified with the two different teachers. The next set of sessions consisted of going through the problem-solving process (i.e., problem identification, problem analysis, plan development, plan implementation, intervention effectiveness analysis). One teacher was eager to meet on a regular basis and participate in all the steps but the other one was not. For the one teacher, a good relationship developed and she indicated the

	III.B. In collaboration with the consultee, develop detailed academic, behavioral, and social/emotional intervention plans, including evaluation of interventions for 6 cases.	III.A.4. Evaluate the effectiveness of the consultation based on strategies appropriate for the goal. III.B.1. Assist in the development of detailed intervention plans and plans for evaluating the integrity of the plans. III.B.2. Develop goals and objectives along with strategies to address the identified student goal(s). III.B.3. Support implementation of the plan through systematic contacts with the consultee. III.B.4. Periodically evaluate and, if appropriate, revise the plan to best meet student goals. III.B.5. Evaluation plan is implemented and progress toward goal is determined.	process was very helpful. The other teacher participated at a minimal level and was somewhat resistant to the process. A detail intervention plan was developed with each teacher to address the identified goals. I tried to support the implementation of the plan by being in the classroom on the first day of implementation (for the first hour). I was able to quickly see holes in the plan and also give the teacher feedback on how she was doing. Weekly follow-up was maintained. Data on the students' behaviors were graphed to determine progress toward goals. One plan took a lot more tweaking than the other but still ended up with minimal progress. This may have been the reason for the teacher only being minimally invested in the consultation process, or perhaps the teacher's minimal investment in the plan was the reason for minimal progress.
IV. Develop and refine leadership and collaboration skills.	IV.A. Become proficient at leading different types of meetings.IV.B. Utilize collaborative strategies when working with parents and teachers.	IV.A.1. Plan and lead a minimum of 4 different types of meetings. IV.A.2. Develop agendas for meetings led. IV.B.1. Identify 3 collaborative strategies to implement when working with teachers, and 3 for parents. IV.B.2. Implement the selected collaborative strategies for working with parents and teachers. IV.B.3. Evaluate the utility of the collaborative strategies implemented.	I have led dozens of different types of meetings over the last year. For the more formal meetings, I developed agendas. My supervisor provided a lot of specific feedback, including different collaborative strategies to try when working with certain people (e.g., resistant, angry, passive). I would implement those strategies in future meetings. Sometimes the strategies would help and, sometimes, new challenges would then arise. Working with parents was challenging because one rarely knew how they would react to the content of the meeting ahead of time. My supervisor was very helpful at giving suggestions for how to handle various situations that arose and helped me evaluate my skills. This is an area that
INTERN:			DATE:
FIELD SUPER	VISOR:		DATE:
UNIVERSITY	SUPERVISOR:		DATE:

2.b. Professional Development Plan Scoring Rubric

Area	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Evaluating the Goals Score:	There is evidence (e.g., formative, summative, informal, formal) indicating all of the goals were achieved.	There is evidence (e.g., formative, summative, informal, formal) indicating that most of the goals were achieved and the rest were addressed (some progress).	There is evidence (e.g., formative, summative, informal, formal) indicating that some of the goals were achieved and others were addressed (some progress).	There is little to no evidence that goals were achieved and/or little to no evidence goals were addressed.
Evaluating the Outcomes Score:	Outcome decisions are based on multiple sources of data.	Outcome decisions are based on data but a limited variety of sources.	Some outcome decisions are based on data and/or limited sources but a few are based on subjective opinion.	Most outcome decisions are not based on data or there is no indication of what data were used to evaluate the outcome.
Summary Paper - Self-Reflection Score:	Personal growth thoroughly discussed and related to professional identity as evidenced in multiple connections and integration to relevant frames of reference (e.g., NASP, district roles, ethics). Strengths and weaknesses thoroughly discussed.	Personal growth discussed and related to professional identity and evidenced by some connections to relevant frames of reference (e.g., NASP, district roles, ethics). Strengths and weaknesses mentioned but not thoroughly discussed.	Personal growth discussed but not directly connected to relevant frames of reference (e.g., NASP, district roles, ethics). Strengths and weaknesses described but not discussed in a reflective manner.	Limited discussion of personal growth or growth is not connected to other frames of reference (e.g., NASP, district roles, ethics). Strengths and weaknesses not described or only listed without discussion.
Summary Paper – Plans for Future Score:	Plan for future growth is provided that is consistent with self-reflections and evaluation of goals.	Plan for future growth is provided that is consistent with most self-reflections and evaluation of goals.	Plan for future growth is provided that addresses self-reflections and/or evaluation of goals at basic level.	Plan for future growth is not provided or addresses only a few self-reflections and/or evaluation of goals at a basic level.

Professional Development Plan Rubric p. 2

Area (p. 2)	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Area (p. 2) Errors of Communication Score:	Report is free of communication errors including: misspelling, use of jargon instead of more precise descriptions, run on or incomplete sentences, paragraphs without topical themes, ambiguous sentences, and lack of past	Report includes minimal (1-5) communication errors (as listed in Distinguished column).	Report includes several (6-9) communication errors (as listed in Distinguished column).	Report includes many (10 or more) communication errors (as listed in Distinguished column) of several different types.
	tense verb consistency (except for summary & recommendations section).			

Overall Professional Development Plan Total Raw Score:					
Overall Professional Development Plan Mean Score: (Raw Score / 5) =					

3. Documentation of Various Internship Activities

The following is a listing of experiences that partially address NASP's (2010) *Standards for Graduate Preparation*. This document should serve a guide for various activities and experiences for the school psychology intern. The form is designed as a checklist so that supervisors and interns can periodically review the intern's accomplishments and identify possible areas where addition exposure would be warranted. A completed copy of this form is to be included in the intern's portfolio submitted at the end of the internship year. Note that in some cases one activity may lead to multiple entries across the content areas listed.

i. DATA-BASED DECISION MAKING. Data-based decision making should be the foundation for all you do in practice and evident in most, if not all, of the ten NASP training domains (NASP, 2010, Standards for Graduate Preparation). One aspect of data-based decision making underlines traditional special education evaluations. Your internship should NOT consist of duties only in this area. In the first chart below, note the number of comprehensive assessments conducted on individuals across the age span and also note the number of those evaluations with students with diverse backgrounds (e.g., language, ethnicity). Assessments should lead to the development of goals and interventions (direct and indirect). These comprehensive assessments should evidence a variety of assessment techniques. To insure exposure to a variety of assessment techniques, keep track of the types in the second chart. An upper limit of 50 diagnostic evaluations over a 10-month period is recommended.

Areas	Preschool	Elementary	Middle	High	Note # Diverse
Intellectual Disability	Freschool	Elementary	Mildule	nigii	Diverse
Intercectual Disability					
Developmental Delay					
Learning Disability					
Emotional-Behavioral Disorder					
Emotional-Benavioral Disorder					
Other Health Impaired					
Autism Spectrum Disorder					
Low incidence disabilities (e.g.,					
Multiple; Vision; Hearing) Gifted					
Officu					
Other (specify)					

Data-Based Decision- Making Techniques	Tally of Times Used
Systematic Observation	
Environmental Analysis	
Review of individualized interventions	
Data Review (e.g., MTSS, RTI, AIMSweb)	
Functional Behavioral Assessments	
Other (specify)	

ii. CONSULTATION AND COLLABORATION. Detailed documentation of a consultation case is a required part of the internship portfolio. In this section, simply document the number of consultations and collaborative activities you engage in during the internship year. (Document the number of students, not the number of times you meet with a teacher or parent.) Consultations are those in which the problem-solving steps of the consultation process were followed. Collaborations would include all the informal meetings about a student.

Activities	Preschool	Elementary	Middle	High
Consultations with teachers or parents.				
Collaborations with teachers or parents.				

iii. INTERVENTION EXPERIENCES – ACADEMIC SKILLS. Detailed documentation of an academic intervention case is a required part of the internship portfolio. In this section, simply indicate the frequency of interventions developed for students either by yourself or collaboratively with others. For each intervention, you will mark if it was a Direct or Indirect intervention AND whether it was focused toward a Group or Individual. (For groups, indicate in parentheses how many were in the group.)

Academic Interventions	Direct	Indirect	Group	Individual
Language Arts (e.g., reading, writing)				
Math				
Other specific academic areas (specify)				
General academic skills (e.g., study skills, homework, organizational)				

iv. INTERVENTION EXPERIENCES – SOCIAL/LIFE SKILLS. Detailed documentation of a behavioral intervention case is a required part of the internship portfolio. In this section, simply indicate the frequency of interventions developed for students either by yourself or collaboratively with others. For each intervention, you will mark if it was a Direct or Indirect intervention AND whether it was focused toward a Group or Individual. (For groups, indicate in parentheses how many were in the group.)

Social/Life Interventions	Direct	Indirect	Group	Individual
Behavioral (increasing positive behaviors and reducing inappropriate behaviors)	Birect	muneet	Отопр	murituar
Social (e.g., social skills, bullying, assertiveness)				
Emotional (e.g., anger management, expression of feelings)				
Other (specify)				

v. SCHOOL-WIDE PRACTICES TO PROMOTE LEARNING. This NASP standard states that school psychologists are to have knowledge of: school and systems structure, organization, and theory; general and special education; technology resources; and evidence-based school practices that promote academic outcomes, learning, social development, and mental health. In this section, document experiences that will lead to an understanding of the organizational structure of the school district, populations served, types of programs and services, curriculum at all levels and programs, and the district policies and procedures.

List Activities and Brief Description
State Regulations and Local Policies & Procedures:
Local School Meetings (all staff, school psychologists, special education, school board):
Various Sahaal Dragmana (Dagular and gracial advantion remadial aifted procedured EL vacational
Various School Programs (Regular and special education, remedial, gifted, preschool, EL, vocational, family resource centers, etc.):
laminy resource centers, etc.).
Curriculum or Core Content (activities to enhance learning about various curricula used at different grade
levels, instructional methods, Common Core Standards, etc.):
Response to Intervention (activities related to implementing or refining RTI or MTSS practices):
Other:

vi. PREVENTIVE AND RESPONSIVE SERVICES. This NASP standard states that school psychologists have knowledge of principles and research related to resilience and risk factors in learning and mental health, services in schools and communities to support multi-tiered prevention, and evidence-based strategies for effective crisis response. List activities related to this standard.

List Activities and Brief Description				
Crisis preparation (e.g., reviewed or contributed to district's crisis response plan):				
Crisis response (e.g., provide an overview of your involvement with the response and recovery aspects of any crisis within the district):				
Preventive activities (describe any prevention efforts you were involved with):				

vii & viii. FAMILY-SCHOOL COLLABORATION SERVICES & DIVERSITY IN

DEVELOPMENT AND LEARNING. NASP standard 7 states that school psychologists, in collaboration with others, demonstrate skills to design, implement, and evaluate services that respond to culture and context and facilitate family and school partnership/interactions with community agencies for enhancement of academic and social—behavioral outcomes for children. NASP standard 8 states school psychologists have knowledge of individual differences, abilities, disabilities, and other diverse characteristics. List activities related to these standards.

List Activities and Brief Description
Parent information or skills training sessions (attended or developed):
Community agencies (enhancing your awareness of; developed relationships with; etc.):
Attended cultural events at the school or in the community (or other ways you enhanced awareness of local cultures & diversity):
Activities to enhance professional skills with students/families with diverse characteristics:
Other:

ix.	RESEARCH/PROGRAM EVALUATION. This standard states school psychologists have
	knowledge of research design, statistics, measurement, varied data collection and analysis techniques,
	and program evaluation methods sufficient for understanding research and interpreting data in applied
	settings. As examples, activities in this domain may help the school determine evidence based practices
	at any Tier level (academic or behavioral) or help determine a program's effectiveness/quality of
	services.

1 m 1 m 1 m 1 m				
Activities and Brief Description				
Specialist Project:				
Data-Based Evaluation of School Programs (Any involvement with the researching or assessing of various programs. Examples: bullying prevention, reading, instruction, school-wide discipline, RTI interventions at a specific Tier, etc.):				
x. LEGAL, ETHICAL, AND PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE. This standard includes activities and experiences that lead to the development of knowledge of the profession of school psychology, the ethical practice of school psychology, and the development of professional identity. This would include the skills and attitude to become a life-long learner and keeping abreast of changes in professional practices, including the mechanisms for developing and maintaining such knowledge (e.g., information technology, professional meetings). Include the title of each activity with the date it was held.				
Activities and Dates				
Local District Professional Development Activities:				
Conferences or Workshop Attendance:				
State/Regional School Psychology Meetings:				
University Internship Seminars:				
Other:				

4. Psychoeducational Report Scoring Rubric

Area	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Introduction and Background Information Score:	Identifying information, statement of purpose, and client history are complete, precisely described, and sufficiently comprehensive to depict the student, the student's background, and reason for referral.	Identifying information, statement of purpose, and client history are present; however, one of those areas is lacking a precise description OR sufficient comprehensiveness.	Identifying information, statement of purpose, and client history are present; however, one or two of those areas are lacking a precise description AND sufficient comprehensiveness.	One or more of the sections (identifying information, statement of purpose, client history) may be missing and/or are severely deficient in details and comprehensiveness.
Assessment Information Score:	Assessment information is comprehensive and results are clear.	Assessment information is reasonable comprehensive and results are generally clear.	Assessment information provides basic information about the student's abilities. Could have been a little more comprehensive. Results are not always clear.	Gaps in assessment information are present; not comprehensive. Results are not always clear.
Data-Based Decision Making: Reasonable interpretations based on assessment data Score:	Interpretations draw together information from all sources, are supported by data, are related to the statement of purpose, and do not contradict one another.	Interpretations are supported by assessment data, but one of the following is somewhat limited: information from all sources, relationship to the statement of purpose, and lack of contradiction.	Interpretations are generally, but not clearly, supported by assessment data. One or more of the following are somewhat limited: information from all sources, relationship to the statement of purpose, and lack of contradiction.	Interpretations are not clearly supported by assessment data.
Data-Based Decision Making: Recommendations based on assessment data Score:	Pertinent recommendations are provided that are supported by data, address the referral question, are precisely described, and are appropriate given the diagnosis.	Recommendations are supported by data, address the referral question, and are appropriate given the diagnosis. The recommendations could be described more precisely.	Recommendations are generally supported by data, but their relationship to the referral question and diagnosis are questionable. The recommendations lack precision.	Recommendations are not based on the assessment data.

Psychoeducational Report Rubric p. 2

Area (p. 2)	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Errors of Communication	Report is free of communication errors including: misspelling, use of jargon instead of more precise descriptions, run on or	Report includes minimal (1-5) communication errors (as listed in Distinguished column).	Report includes several (6-9) communication errors (as listed in Distinguished column).	Report includes many (10 or more) communication errors (as listed in Distinguished column) of several different types.
Score:	incomplete sentences, paragraphs without topical themes, ambiguous sentences, and lack of past tense verb consistency (except for summary & recommendations section).			

Overall Psychoeducational Report Total Raw Score:	
Overall Psychoeducational Report Mean Score: (Raw Score / 5) =	

5. Consultation Case Scoring Rubric

	T	3. Consultation Case Sco		T
Area	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Consultation Purpose & Background Information Score:	All below are complete, precisely described, and sufficiently comprehensive to illustrate the nature of the consultation •Identifying information •Consultation purpose/goals • Background information included for: client, context (micro & macro), and consultee	All below are present, however, one or more are lacking precise description OR sufficient comprehensiveness in: •Identifying information •Consultation purpose/goals • Background information included for: client, context (micro & macro), and consultee	One or more sections lacking precise description AND sufficient comprehensiveness in: •Identifying information •Consultation purpose/goals •Background information included for: client, context (micro & macro), and consultee	Missing and/or several sections are lacking precise description AND sufficient comprehensiveness in: •Identifying information •Consultation purpose/goals • Background information included for: client, context (micro & macro), and consultee
Consultation Process Score:	A consultation <i>process</i> is clearly followed throughout all phases of the project. The use of a theoretical model (e.g., behavioral, collaborative) is evident and appropriate to the referral concern and consultant-consultee situation.	A consultation <i>process</i> is clearly followed throughout all phases of the project, even if the use of a theoretical model is only implied. Collaboration is evident.	A consultation <i>process</i> is loosely followed. Some vagueness in why certain things are done may be present. Only basic collaboration conducted (e.g., initial interview, follow-up).	It is unclear if a consultation process was followed. • Inaccurate references or examples of the consultation stages, concepts and processes. •Limited understanding of consultation evident.
Initial Interview Score:	The summary of the initial interview reflects a thorough discussion of the referral concern and clearly identifies the concern in clear, objective terms.	The initial interview is described well, but a little more preciseness or comprehensiveness would be helpful.	The initial interview provides basic information from the consultee. The referral concern lacks preciseness and/or comprehensiveness.	Initial interview information was not included or provides an inadequate amount of information such that it is unclear what the referral concerns are about.
Follow-Up Interviews Score:	A log containing a summary of additional interviews is included. Includes clear evidence that multiple interviews were conducted to monitor progress and the integrity of the intervention.	A log containing a summary of additional interviews is included. Includes evidence that multiple interviews were conducted to monitor progress and/or the integrity of the intervention.	A log of interviews is included but indicates very few follow-up interviews occurred to monitor progress and/or the integrity of the intervention.	A log of interviews is not included or the log indicates very minimal follow-up (e.g., 1 or 2 meetings) occurred.

Consultation Case Rubric p. 2

Area (p. 2)	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Consultation Plan Score:	Plan sufficiently provides all of the following: •Procedures/strategies •Material(s) •When •Where •Persons responsible. •Monitoring plan •Evidence provided to indicate the plan was developed	Plan stated procedures/strategies. But one of the following components is missing: •Material(s) •When •Where •Persons responsible. •Monitoring plan •Some evidence the plan was	Plan states procedures/ strategies. But two of the following components are missing: •Material(s) •When •Where •Persons responsible. •Monitoring plan • Little evidence of	Generic description of plan (e.g., behavior management), is stated. Two or more of following are unclear or missing: •Material(s) •When •Where •Persons responsible •Monitoring plan •No evidence of collaboration
Evaluation of Consultee Satisfaction Score:	Evaluation data is evident for all three areas below and the evaluation provided is well supported by the data in all three areas. • performance as a consultant •acceptability of intervention. •consultee satisfaction	Evaluation data is evident for all three areas below Evaluation provided is adequately supported by the data in at least two areas. • performance as a consultant •acceptability of intervention. •consultee satisfaction	collaboration. Evaluation data is evident for two or more of the areas below. Evaluation provided is adequately supported by the data in at least one area. • performance as a consultant •acceptability of intervention. •consultee satisfaction	Evaluation data is evident for two or fewer of the areas below and the data provided only marginally supports the evaluation in one or more areas. • performance as a consultant •acceptability of intervention. •consultee satisfaction
Data-Based Decision Making: Evaluating the consultation Score:	Data clearly indicates the effectiveness of the consultation are included. The type of data collected and the frequency of data collection are appropriate.	Data indicating the effectiveness of the consultation are included. The type of data collected and the frequency of data collection are ok, but could have been improved.	Some data indicating the effectiveness of the consultation are included. The type of data collected and/or the frequency of data collection are questionable.	Data indicating the effectiveness of the consultation are not included or the type of data collected and the frequency of data collection are inappropriate.

The Goal Attainment Scaling (GAS) rating is attached:	YES	NC
Overall Consultation Total Raw Score:		
Overall Consultation Mean Score: (Raw Score / 7) =		

6. Academic and Behavioral Intervention Scoring Rubric

Area	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Behavioral Definition of Referral Concern Score:	Definition is (a) Objective – observable and measurable characteristics of behavior; (b) Clear – it could be read, repeated, and paraphrased by observers; and (c) Complete – delineates both examples and non-examples of behavior.	Definition meets only two of the three criteria (i.e., objective, clear, complete).	Definition meets only one of the three criteria (i.e., objective, clear, complete).	Problem behavior is stated in general terms (e.g., reading comprehension, aggressive behavior, etc.).
Baseline Data Score:	Data collected on the behavior prior to implementing the intervention consist of repeated measures of the target behavior over several (at least 3) sessions, days, or weeks until a stable level of behavior has been identified.	Data collected on the behavior prior to implementing the intervention; however, only two data points are reported.	Data collected on the behavior prior to implementing the intervention; however, only one data point is reported.	Baseline data not collected or the dimension addressed is not the most appropriate for the selected target behavior.
Problem Validation Score:	The magnitude of the discrepancy is quantified, based on a comparison between student's performance and the local educational setting demands.	The magnitude of the discrepancy is quantified, based on a comparison between student's performance and standards outside the local education setting.	The magnitude of the discrepancy is quantified, but is based on an opinion.	The magnitude of the discrepancy is not described or described only qualitatively.
Problem Analysis Score:	Examined relevant factors from curriculum, instruction, environment and student domains using a variety of procedures (RIOT – review, interview, observe, test) to collect data from a variety of relevant sources and settings. Used this information to pinpoint key academic difficulties or likely reasons for behavior.	Examined relevant factors from two to three domains using two to three procedures to collect data from relevant sources and settings. Used this information to pinpoint key academic difficulties or likely reasons for behavior.	Examined relevant factors from only one domain using one or two procedures (RIOT) to collect relevant data. Used this information to hypothesize reasons for academic difficulties or behavior concerns.	Examined relevant factors using a limited number of procedures to gather information or only used one source of information. There is no indication this information was used to hypothesize reasons for academic difficulties or behavior concerns.

Area (p. 2)	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Goal Setting Score:	Goal stated in narrative and represented graphically on performance charts specifying time frame, condition, behavior and criterion. Rationale for picking the goal is included.	Goal represented graphically on performance chart specifying time frame, behavior, criterion, and condition – not stated in narrative. Rationale for picking the goal is included.	Goal stated in narrative specifying time frame, behavior, criterion, and condition – not represented graphically. A basic but limited rationale for picking the goal is included.	Goal stated only in narrative or represented graphically on performance chart but does not specify all four components (time frame, condition, behavior, criterion). No rationale for picking the goal is included.
Intervention Plan	Plan sufficiently provides all of the following: •Procedures/strategies •Material(s)	Plan stated procedures/strategies. But one of the following components is missing: • Material(s)	Plan states procedures/ strategies. But two of the following components are missing:	Generic description of plan (e.g., behavior management), is stated. Two or more of following are unclear or missing:
Score:	When Where Persons responsible. Monitoring plan Evidence provided to indicate the plan was developed collaboratively	When Where Persons responsible. Monitoring plan Some evidence the plan was developed collaboratively	 Material(s) When Where Persons responsible. Monitoring plan Little evidence of collaboration 	 Material(s) When Where Persons responsible Monitoring plan No evidence of collaboration
Data Collection Score:	An appropriate data collection strategy is developed and clearly answers the questions: How? What? Where? Who? When?	An appropriate data collection strategy is developed but one or two of the questions (How? What? Where? Who? When?) are only vaguely addressed.	An appropriate data collection strategy is developed but the questions (How? What? Where? Who? When?) are only vaguely addressed.	An appropriate data collection strategy is not developed and/or does not adequately address the questions (How? What? Where? Who? When?).
Progress Monitoring Score:	Data were collected and charted/graphed two or three times per week. Appropriate graphing/charting conventions were used (e.g., descriptive title, meaningful scale captions, appropriate scale units, intervention phases labeled).	Data were collected and charted/graphed once a week. Appropriate graphing/charting conventions were used.	Data were collected and charted/graphed irregularly and infrequently (less than 1 per week, but more than pre and post). Most of the appropriate graphing/ charting conventions used.	Data were collected but are not charted or graphed. Or only pre-information and post-information were collected and/or charted/graphed.

Area (p. 3)	Distinguished (8 points)	Proficient/Integrated (6-7)	Basic Level (3-5)	Unsatisfactory/Emerging (0-2)
Data-Based Decisions Score:	A visual analysis was conducted and a decision rule was followed to modify or change the intervention on the basis of objective data.	conducted and used to modify or change the intervention as necessary on the basis of of data. were made to the intervention analysis of data. Any modifications or changes the intervention were not		No description of use of a visual analysis of data. Any modifications or changes made to the intervention were not indicated by data or were unexplained.
Treatment Integrity Score:	Treatment integrity was addressed and monitored. Data indicate plan was implemented as designed.	Treatment integrity was addressed but only limited monitoring. Data indicate plan was implemented as designed.	Treatment integrity was addressed or discussed but not clearly assessed and monitored.	Treatment integrity was not addressed.
Effectiveness Evaluation of Intervention Score:	Progress monitoring data indicate intervention was very effective.	Progress monitoring data indicate intervention was moderately effective.	Progress monitoring data indicate intervention was minimally effective.	No progress monitoring data or data indicate intervention was ineffective.

The Goal Attainment Scaling (GAS) rating is attached:	YES	N(
Overall <u>Academic or Behavior</u> Intervention Total Raw So (circle one)	core:	
Overall Intervention Mean Score: (Raw Score / 11) =		

Name:			

Intervention Outcome Evaluation Summary Goal Attainment Scaling (GAS)

Portfolio Project: (circle one)

Academic Intervention Behavior Intervention Consultation

GAS rating (circle) -2 -1 0 +1 +2

Use this scale:

-2	-1	0	+1	+2
Greatly	Deteriorated;	No	Improved or goal	Greatly
deteriorated;	Worse than	improvement;	achieved	improved; goal
Much worse than	baseline	Same as baseline		exceeded
baseline				

Goal of the Intervention:

Brief Statement of Outcome:

Assessment of Magnitude of Change (ES, PND, NAP, visual analysis, etc.):

Other Supporting Evidence of Progress: (Or, if unsuccessful outcome, reflection of why)

NOTE: This form should be completed 3 times. Once for each of the consultation, behavioral, and academic interventions. Information on completing this form will be provided in an internship meeting with the University Supervisor.

INTERN EVALUATION OF SUPERVISION AND INTERNSHIP WKU SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY INTERNSHIP PSYCHOLOGY 592

NAM	E:
INTE	RNSHIP SITE:
PRIN	MARY FIELD SUPERVISOR:
DAT	E:
1.	Was sufficient time allotted for formal supervision? Yes No Comments:
2.	On average, how many hours per week of formal supervision did you receive?
3.	Did supervision usually occur at regularly prearranged times? Yes No Comments:
4.	Was the primary supervisor available for consultation as needed outside of formal supervision? Yes No Comments:
5.	Was there an opportunity for informal as well as formal supervision? YesNo Comments:
6.	Were other professional staff members (outside of school psychologists) available for consultation as needed? Yes No
	If yes, whom? (e.g., Speech Language Pathologist, Director of Special Education)
7.	Did supervisory sessions focus on important and relevant issues? Yes No Comments:
8.	Did supervisory sessions provide an opportunity to discuss your individual training needs or particular areas of interest? Yes No Comments:
9.	Did supervisory sessions allow for both personal and professional growth? Yes No Comments:

10.	Did supervisory sessions identify and discuss both strengths and weaknesses? Yes No Comments:
11.	Were specific plans for remedying weaknesses developed in supervisory sessions? Yes No Comments:
12.	Was progress in remedying areas of weakness reviewed? Yes No NA Comments:
13.	Overall, how would you rate the quality of supervision you received? Excellent Good Fair Poor Very Poor Comments:
14.	Were adequate office space and materials provided? Yes No Comments:
15.	Was sufficient orientation to the school district and delivery of psychological services provided? Yes No Comments:
16.	Were opportunities provided to observe in classrooms at representative levels and in special classes/programs within the school district? Yes No Comments:
17.	Were opportunities provided to obtain experience with a wide range of referral problems and disabilities? Yes No Comments:
18.	Were opportunities provided to observe professional activities before engaging in them (e.g., IEP conferences, parent conferences)? Yes No Comments:
19.	Overall, how would you rate other professional staff members' receptiveness to consultation, interactions, and working with you? Excellent Good Fair Poor Very Poor Comments:
20.	Additional comments about any aspect of the internship not already addressed.
INTER	N'S SIGNATURE DATE

LETTER OF AGREEMENT SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY INTERNSHIP

Western Kentucky University's School Psychology program is pleased that you have agreed to be a partner in our effort to develop and train school psychologists. A critical aspect of that effort is the establishment of collaborative arrangements with field placements where both a richness of experience and quality of supervision are available. We are convinced that the intern placement creates a situation that is of benefit to all concerned; while the intern is clearly a learner, she is also a significant contributor.

There are several standards for internship experiences in school psychology that must be followed for the internship experience to be acceptable to WKU's two accrediting and credentialing organizations: the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) and the Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation (CAEP). In addition, the internship is the culminating educational experience for the Specialist in Education degree (Ed.S.) in School Psychology and as such the primary objective should be the professional development of the student. This document serves as the agreement between Western Kentucky University, the school psychology intern, and the designated Local Education Agency (LEA), and it delineates the responsibilities of each party.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE UNIVERSITY

- 1. Provide a designated faculty member credentialed in school psychology to coordinate with the designee of the LEA.
- 2. Verify that the internship site is knowledgeable of the internship requirements and that the supervising school psychologist holds school psychology certification and/or licensure and three years experience post internship.
- 3. Complete periodic evaluation of the intern's performance at the internship site.
- 4. Monitor the intern's activities, logs, and supervision for educational appropriateness.
- 5. Maintain periodic contact with the designee of the LEA and the intern during the internship duration.
- 6. Provide the primary supervisor with a copy of the School Psychology Internship Handbook.
- 7. Monitor and approve the intern's Professional Development Plan.
- 8. Schedule and facilitate internship seminar meetings (3 per semester).
- 9. Conduct site visit(s) to the internship site (distance permitting).
- 10. Assign grades for the internship course (Psy 592) after consultation with the supervising school psychologist.

RESPONSIBLITIES OF THE INTERN

- 1. Provide internship site with the certificate of eligibility for Provisional School Psychology certification if LEA is in Kentucky.
- 2. Secure professional liability insurance at own expense and carry the insurance during the term of the internship in the amount of no less than \$1 million per occurrence and \$3 million annual aggregate. A copy of the evidence of insurance will be provided to the university internship supervisor and, upon request, to the LEA.

- 3. Conform to administrative policies, standards and practices of the LEA and to the legal and ethical standards of the profession.
- 4. Identify herself to the public as a "School Psychology Intern."
- 5. Participate actively in the supervision process with the LEA and University supervisors.
- 6. Notify LEA of illness, accident or any other situation that does not allow the intern to fulfill his/her obligations. The University supervisor should be notified in the event of an extended absence(s).
- 7. Integrate internship course requirements into the internship experience in collaboration with the supervising school psychologist at the LEA and the University internship supervisor.
- 8. Notify the University of any change(s) in the internship, internship supervision, schedule and/or responsibilities.
- 9. Provide University internship supervisor with performance evaluations completed by the primary supervising school psychologist and internship logs according to schedule provided. This written evaluation is required prior to posting a grade for the internship course.
- 10. Develop a Professional Development Plan consistent with the program competencies, internship activities and outcomes in collaboration with the primary supervising school psychologist and the University internship supervisor.
- 11. Complete a portfolio documenting program outcomes as stipulated in the *School Psychology Internship Handbook*.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE INTERNSHIP SITE (LEA)

- 1. Commitment to the internship as a training program and collaboration with the university internship supervisor and intern to fulfill the training requirements.
- 2. Provide opportunities for the intern to develop a broad and diverse role, including development of professional competence across professional practice domains (e.g., data-based decision making, consultation, interventions, preventive and responsive services, research and program evaluation).
- 3. Provide opportunities for the intern to develop professional competencies with a broad range of diverse populations, programs, and services.
- 4. Provide a comprehensive orientation to the LEA administrative policies, standards, practices, programs, and services in the region/community.
- 5. Assure intern will participate in three (3) full day University internship seminars per semester at WKU (if the site is within reasonable driving distance) or via electronic means (if the distance is too great) as part of their contracted work days.
- 6. Designate one school psychologist with at least three (3) years experience post internship in school psychology to serve as the primary supervisor. If the supervisor is already employed by the district, the university strongly encourages the supervisor be provided with release time or work load adjustments for the supervision responsibilities.
- 7. Agree that the assignment of the internship primary supervisor is subject to approval of the University.
- 8. Agree that primary supervisor schedules and provides a minimum of two (2) hours each week in direct, face-to-face consultation with the intern. Additional time will likely be necessary to review and co-sign the intern's reports and paperwork.
- 9. Assure that the intern will be treated by the district as part of the professional staff; provides salary and benefits as specified in the district contract; provides reimbursement for expenses consistent with policies pertaining to LEA school psychologists; provides a supportive work environment, adequate supplies, counseling and testing materials, and access to computer, internet, and e-mail; and provides release time to attend professional development workshops or professional association meetings.

- 10. May notify in writing to the University, the desire to terminate or cancel any intern whose performance is unsatisfactory, whose personal characteristics prevent productive relationships at the internship site, or whose health status is a detriment to her successful completion of the internship. Prior to cancellation or termination, the internship site and the University internship supervisor will consult about the proposed action.
- 11. Assure that the workload of the intern will not exceed seventy-five (75) percent of what a credentialed school psychologist would work and that no more than seventy-five percent of their time to traditional psychoeducational evaluations.

ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS

The internship will consist of not less than one thousand, two hundred (1,200) hours. The intern will spend approximately forty hours per week for a full school year with the normal school-related holidays off. If documented and approved by the on-site primary supervisor, the intern can be involved in and count other professional activities, such as report writing and reading relevant professional material, on evenings, weekends, or on days when school is canceled in the LEA.

Endorsement of this Letter of Agreement signifies your agreement with the standards and guidelines delineated within the Letter.

Name of Intern:	
Name of the LEA/Agency:	
Name of Primary Supervisor:	
Highest Degree and Certification of Primary S	upervisor:
Length of Internship Placement: 1,200 hours	(minimum)
Dates of Internship Placement: From	to
University Internship Supervisor	Date
LEA Administrative Representative	Date
Primary Supervisor	Date
Intern	Date

WKU School Psychology Internship Completion Form

tern		Academic Year
ternship	Site/School District	
eld Supe	ervisor	
	initial on the blank space beside ea lanation for each item that is not in	ach item indicating completion. Write a comment(s) itialed/not met.
	The intern completed at least 1,2	00 hours of internship this academic year.
		appleted in a manner consistent with NASP <i>Professional</i> and regulations, and school district policies and
	Field supervision comprised at le	east two hours per week.
	The intern was provided with sup psychology staff.	pport and resources comparable to that provided to school
	The intern provided services to a disabilities; diverse backgrounds	diverse range of students (e.g., with and without; wide range of ages).
		consibilities included a range of professional services activities as described in the WKU School Psychology
		positions or characteristics that would prevent or y to competently function as a school psychologist.
	up. If needed, please describe an	fessional obligations or has made arrangements for follow by further work needed on the part of the intern to obligations and complete internship requirements:
Comm	ents/Explanation	
Signat	ure of Field Supervisor	 Date
	or Credentials (check all that apply)	Reviewed by
	e Certified School Psychologist	WKU Internship Supervisor
Nat	ionally Certified School Psychologist	
Lice	ensed Psychologist	
Oth	er Please specify	

Western Kentucky University Evaluation of Competency Development Student Name: _____ Semester, Year_____ Placement: ____ Point in Program: Supervisor: ____ Practicum ___ Internship ____

This evaluation form is designed to evaluate practicum students' and interns' level of competency in the 10 domains of training and practice described in the NASP (2010) *Standards for Graduate Preparation of School Psychologists*. In addition, students' dispositions necessary for effective collaborative functioning as a school psychologist are assessed.

Supervisors:

- 1. Please rate each item twice, once for *competency* and once for *acceptability*. The "acceptability" rating will depend heavily on whether the student is on practicum or internship and whether it is the first or second semester. For example, the student would be expected to have low levels of competency during his or her first semester of practicum, so the acceptability ratings would be lenient at that point in time. But a student the final semester of internship with a low level of competency should rate a level of acceptability that indicates concerns
- 2. If the student has not yet had the opportunity to experience an activity or you have no basis for appraisal, check the "No Opportunity" box and leave the "Competency" and "Acceptability" boxes blank.
- 3. First, indicate the extent to which the practicum student or intern demonstrates competency for each item using the scale described below.
- 4. Second, indicate the acceptability of the level of competency demonstrated using the scale below.
- 5. As appropriate, provide comments in support of your ratings, for both strengths and concerns. (Note: If the student receives a rating of 1 in the "Acceptability" column, comments are necessary to explain the concern.)
- 6. At the end of the evaluation form, provide a recommendation for a course grade.

Level of Competency

Rating	Descriptor	<u>Definition</u>
1	Novice	Beginning to show this knowledge/skill.
2	Advanced Beginner	Basic knowledge/skills attained and demonstrated routinely.
3	Competent	Uses knowledge /skills flexibly as part of an overall repertoire. (For practicum-not expected for all domains, use sparingly.)
4	Proficient	Demonstrates very advanced knowledge/skills. (It would be rare that this rating is used on practicum.)

Acceptability of Student's Level of Competency

Rating	Descriptor	Definition
1	Not Acceptable	Needs further skill development and/or close supervision.
2	Marginally Acceptable	Inconsistent performance or still some gaps in skills.
3	Acceptable/Expected	Development consistent with expectations at this stage.
4	Exceeds Expectations	Above and beyond expectations at this stage.

Acceptability Scale

1 =Novice 3 =Competent

1 = Not Acceptable

3 = Acceptable/Expected

2 = Advanced Beginner 4 = Proficient

2 = Marginally Acceptable 4 = Exceeds Expectations

			No
Domain 2.1 Data-Based Decision-Making and Accountability	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of varied methods of assessment and			
data collection.			
Is able to apply results of assessment to develop interventions or			
recommend services.			
Is able to apply results of assessment to evaluate interventions,			
services, or programs.			

Note to supervisor. Assessment can include a wide variety of data collection techniques, including, but not limited to: record review, interviews, observations, formal tests, behavior rating scales, and CBM types of methods. You are asked to rate the student's overall competency level above, which can be difficult given the numerous assessment methods. Please provide a rating that generally reflects the student's skills and note which method(s) the student needs more experience with in your comments.

Comments:

			No
Domain 2.2. Consultation and Collaboration	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of varied methods of consultation and collaboration.			
Demonstrates skills to consult, collaborate, and communicate with others.			

Comments:

Domain 2.3. Interventions and Instructional Support to			No
Develop Academic Skills	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of influences (e.g., biological, cultural,			
social) on students' learning of academic skills.			
Demonstrates skills in using assessment and data collection			
methods to develop or recommend services supporting students'			
academic and cognitive skills.			
Demonstrates skills in using assessment and data collection			
methods to evaluate services supporting academic and cognitive			
skills.			

Comments:

Domain 2.4. Interventions and Mental Health Services to			No
Develop Social and Life Skills	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of influences (e.g., biological, cultural, social) on students' behavior and mental health.			
Demonstrates knowledge of how behavior and social-emotional			
functioning impacts learning and life skills.			
Demonstrates knowledge of evidence-based strategies to promote			
social-emotional functioning and mental health.			
Demonstrates skills to use assessment and data-collection			
methods to implement and evaluate services that support			
socialization, learning and mental health.			

Comments:

			No
Domain 2.5. School-Wide Practices to Promote Learning	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of school and systems structure, general			
and special education, and technology resources.			
Demonstrates knowledge of evidence-based practices that			
promote academic outcomes, learning, social development, and			
mental health.			
Demonstrates skills, in collaboration with others, to develop and			
implement practices and strategies to create and maintain			
effective and supportive learning environments.			

Comments:

			No
Domain 2.6. Preventive and Responsive Services	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of services in the school and community			
to support learning and mental health.			
Demonstrates knowledge of services in the school and community			
to implement effective crisis preparation, response, and recovery.			

Comments:

Acceptability Scale

1 = Not Acceptable 3 = Acceptable/Expected

2 = Marginally Acceptable 4 = Exceeds Expectations

			No
Domain 2.7. Family-School Collaboration Services	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of family systems, strengths, and needs.			
Demonstrates knowledge of methods to develop collaboration			
between families and schools.			
Demonstrates knowledge of the influence of culture on family-			
school interactions and collaboration.			

Comments:

			No
Domain 2.8. Diversity in Development and Learning	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of individual difference variables that			
impact learning and development.			
Demonstrates sensitivity in working with individuals of diverse			
characteristics.			
Demonstrates skill in working with individuals of diverse			
characteristics.			

Comments:

			No
Domain 2.9. Research and Program Evaluation	Competency	Acceptability	Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of varied data collection and analysis			
techniques appropriate for research/program evaluation.			
Demonstrates an understanding of how to control for variables			
that would impact the reliability and validity of data collection			
techniques.			
Demonstrates the ability to plan and conduct a program			
evaluation to evaluate school-based services.			

Comments:

48

1 = Novice3 = Competent1 = Not Acceptable3 = Acceptable/Expected2 = Advanced Beginner4 = Proficient2 = Marginally Acceptable4 = Exceeds Expectations

Domain 2.10. Legal, Ethical, and Professional Practice	Competency	Acceptability	No Opportunity
Demonstrates knowledge of the potential varied roles of a school	Competency	Acceptability	Оррогини
psychologist.			
Practices in ways that are consistent with ethical, legal, and			
professional standards.			
Demonstrates respect for human diversity.			

Comments:

PROFESSIONAL INTERPERSONAL DISPOSITIONS

Please rate the student's professional and interpersonal dispositions using the following scale:

Ratings: 1 = Unacceptable

2 = Marginal

3 = Acceptable

4 = On Target

5 =Area of Strength

NA = Not Applicable or Not Observed

1. Demonstrates positive interpersonal skills.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
2. Establishes rapport and effectively communicates with students.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
3. Establishes rapport and effectively communicates with parents.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
4. Exhibits punctuality.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
5. Able to organize own schedule and work assignments in an efficient manner.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
6. Uses sound, practical judgment.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
7. Personal appearance is appropriate and professional.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
8. Reacts appropriately to feedback or criticism.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
9. Learns from feedback or criticism.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
10. Dresses appropriately.	1	2	3	4	5	NA
11. Willingness to learn or improve professional skills.	1	2	3	4	5	NA

13. Exhibits organizational skills. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 14. Uses appropriate grammar and vocabulary. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 15. Exhibits responsible behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 16. Exhibits self-direction. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 17. Exhibits personal and emotional stability. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 18. Accepts and respects individual differences. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 19. Accepts and respects cultural diversity. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 20. Assumes responsibility for personal/professional actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior.	
15. Exhibits responsible behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 16. Exhibits self-direction. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 17. Exhibits personal and emotional stability. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 18. Accepts and respects individual differences. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 19. Accepts and respects cultural diversity. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 20. Assumes responsibility for personal/professional actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA	
16. Exhibits self-direction. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 17. Exhibits personal and emotional stability. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 18. Accepts and respects individual differences. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 19. Accepts and respects cultural diversity. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 20. Assumes responsibility for personal/professional actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA	
17. Exhibits personal and emotional stability. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 18. Accepts and respects individual differences. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 19. Accepts and respects cultural diversity. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 20. Assumes responsibility for personal/professional actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA	
18. Accepts and respects individual differences. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 19. Accepts and respects cultural diversity. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 20. Assumes responsibility for personal/professional actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA	
19. Accepts and respects cultural diversity. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 20. Assumes responsibility for personal/professional actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA	
20. Assumes responsibility for personal/professional actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA	
actions. 1 2 3 4 5 NA 21. Exhibits ethical behavior. 1 2 3 4 5 NA	
AREAS FOR FUTURE GROWTH:	
COURSE GRADE	C
As the practicum or internship supervisor, I would recommend this graduate student receive a grade A A- B+ B B- C+ C C-)ť:
A A- B+ B B- C+ C C-	
Field Placement Supervisor Date	
Graduate Student Date	

Date

University Supervisor

B. Guidelines for Completing Time Logs (*Note*: A paper copy is included here – the electronic version is recommended and available on Blackboard.)

Students must complete a log of time spent in field placements and the internship and document the activities in which they have participated. The Activity Codes designated on the Internship Log Form are designed to be consistent with the NASP training standards and provide information to the university supervisor so that activities can be appropriately monitored. It is essential that this form be completed accurately and in a timely fashion. The following is a discussion of the Activity Codes to help explain the codes. Activities listed are not exhaustive but are provided to illustrate the range of activities that can be included in that code.

You are encouraged to add some detail to these codes for your personal record keeping and to be able to recall specific activities. For example, you may have multiple DI (direct intervention) activities ongoing at the same time. You could put a code of you own making (activity, child's initials, school initials) in parentheses beside the code [RE (CBM) = research – CBM norms; DI(S-Counseling) = direct intervention – counseling session with Sally; CC(CM-JI) = consultation-Jones teacher interview

- AS Assessment Activities: This area is a broad category that encompasses all activities related to assessment for making data based decisions about children. Assessment activities would include formal (standardized testing) and informal (interview, record reviews), testing, group and individual strategies, and materials and information collected from all parties (parents, teachers and child). All activities included in special education assessments and other referrals (gifted, CBM, preschool screening) would be coded here, including meetings to determine placement/IEP and to reevaluate placement.
- <u>DI Direct Intervention Activities:</u> This code should be used for intervention activities that are for the most part directly under the school psychologist's control as opposed to the CC code below which captures activities that are more indirect in nature. FBAs, positive behavior support plans, counseling (individual or group), classroom activities, and various interventions that are more directly guided and implemented by the school psychologist are examples for this category.
- <u>CC Consultation & Collaboration:</u> This code would include implementing the consultation model as well as consulting, conferring, and collaborating with others. Meetings with teachers and parents (e.g., prereferral, parent request; not due process meetings), developing prereferral interventions, providing education and information to parents or staff (inservices, workshops, parent trainings) and meetings with professionals from outside agencies.
- <u>PD Professional Growth & Development:</u> This code should be used for both formal and informal means of obtaining professional development. Activities in this area should result in a change in knowledge, behavior or skills. Formal types of professional development would include workshops, conferences, meetings of professional organizations, and internship or practicum meetings on campus. Informal types of professional development would include consultations with professionals other than your primary supervisor, and guidance provided by other professionals more indirectly related to the professional of school psychology (technology consultation).
- **RE Research & Program Evaluation:** This code should represent activities that would include planning and conducting research of your own (specialist project) or for the school district

(analyzing behavior infractions on buses, scholarly research/literature review on effective preschool screening practices, literature review of a new measurement tool or procedure, researching evidenced based practices/programs). Program evaluation activities may range from formal to informal and whole program to a specific aspect of a program. Examples of program evaluation activities include conducting needs assessments, evaluating group behavior management strategies (classroom, lunchroom, transitioning to busses, etc.) and survey development.

<u>SO - School Organization/Policy/Climate:</u> This code is reserved for activities that provide knowledge about the school district's policies, procedures and practices. This would include new personnel orientation meetings and procedural knowledge about how to do various activities within the district (home visits, report child abuse, filling out mileage forms, reporting/recording sick, professional, and personal days, etc.). Also observing in various programs in the schools (job coaching, vocational program, peer mentoring, gifted program, Title 1 program, etc.), shadowing different professionals (principal, counselor, teacher, special education teacher, etc.) and reviewing district policies and curricula for various programs would be included in this category.

<u>SU - Supervision</u>: This should be used to document your supervision time with your primary supervisor. You may receive supervision by other school psychologists or from other professionals (special education staff). That time should be logged under the PD code above. This category should be only for time with your primary supervisor. Supervision would include providing support and guidance on the development of professional skills, behavior and image as well as feedback and guidance on the performance of job activities. <u>For interns</u>: This should be 2 hours per week. If less than 2 hours of supervision are logged, the intern must make note of the extenuating circumstances (supervisor not available due to illness, personal leave, etc.,) at the bottom of the weekly log sheet. Further, this time should be made up in a timely fashion.

<u>MO - Miscellaneous Other:</u> This code should be used for activities which are important for your functioning within the school district and take up time, yet they are not a substantive school psychology professional activity. Such activities as driving time, clerical duties, lunch with coworkers (if not a working lunch) and casual discussions with colleagues would be included in this category.

Note:

The codes noted above are not discrete and there will be activities where you could designate more than one code. However, only one code should be designated per activity. Keep in mind that while you will be engaged in a variety of activities across the year, some activities will be more frequent than others. Interns need to make sure to have the lower frequency activity codes represented. Therefore, interns may need to code the lower frequency activity over the higher frequency activity when the activity overlaps. For example you may have a log of CC/collaboration activities but few RE/research activities and you are coding a meeting to plan the development of local CBM norms. Code this activity as RE rather than CC.

B.1. Internship Weekly Time Log of to

Supervisor's Initials:

Week of

If not, explain.

Name:

DI - Direct Interve CC - Consultation PD - Professional (RE – Research & I SO - School Organ SU - Supervision (Activities (ontion Active & Collaboration & I Program Evization/Polee.g., superv	e.g., observations, testin vities (e.g., individual coration (e.g., meetings w Development (e.g., world valuation (e.g., planning licy/Climate (e.g., shadovision time with primary tivities (e.g., driving times)	ounseling, gro ith teachers of ashops, confe- and conduction owing supervite school psych	ups, FBA and intervent r parents, observations rences, university supe ng research, specialist sor and other school p nology supervisor).	tion activities, developing ervision, profect, and ersonnel, rea	es, and other related act interventions, analysis fessional meetings, and program evaluation act ding policy & procedur	ivities). of data, and other relate tivities). res manual,	l other related activition d activities).	
Monday	Hrs	Tuesday	Hrs	Wednesday	Hrs	Thursday	Hrs	Friday	Hrs
Evening		Evening		Evening		Evening		Evening	
Total Hours:		Total Hours:		Total Hours:		Total Hours:		Total Hours:	
Did you receive 2	hours of s	supervision? Yes	No				Weekly To	otal Hours:	

B.2. Monthly Summary Form

MONTHLY ACTIVITY REPORT - SUMMARY OF INTERNSHIP ACTIVITIES	NAME:
(Specify the total hours per month spent in each category.)	

		Direct	Consultation/	Professional	Research/ Program	School Organization/		
Month	Assessment	Intervention	Collaboration	Development	<u>Evaluation</u>	Policy/Climate	Supervision	Miscellaneous
July								
August								
September								
October								
November								
December								
January								
February								
March								
April								
May								
June								
Yearly Totals								

V. TIME FRAMES FOR IMPORTANT INTERNSHIP TASKS

Time	Activity				
Fall Semester					
Beginning	Turn in: Letter of Agreement and insurance coverage letter.				
	Attend KAPS (if in KY)				
	Put all internship seminar meetings on your calendar				
	Start identifying cases for portfolio projects				
Middle	Turn in: Professional Development Plan for approval				
	Arrange university supervisor site visit				
End	Turn in:				
	a. ≥1 portfolio product for review (Psychoeducational report suggested)				
	b. Evaluation of Competency Development for Internship (completed by				
	supervisor)				
	c. Evaluation of Supervision (completed by intern)				
	Have plans in place (e.g., students identified) for completing portfolio projects				
	Put Spring semester internship seminar meetings on your calendar				
Spring Semester					
Beginning	Portfolio projects: Finalize projects				
	Schedule end of year site visit				
	Attend NASP if feasible				
1 1 1					
Middle	Turn in portfolio projects for feedback				
End	Turn in finalized portfolio				
	Turn in Internship Completion Form				
	Complete CA-1 form online to change certification to Standard School				
	Psychologist (Rank I) if in KY. Apply for certification in other states if				
	applicable.				
	NOTE: You will not be able to receive certification/licensure until all degree				
	requirements have been met. This includes thesis! At the very latest, your thesis				
	needs to be completed by the first week of July for you to be eligible to graduate				
	in August. Given many KY jobs begin at the end of July, you will not be				
	certified when your contract begins. If this happens, the best case scenario is that				
	you will continue to need supervision until you are certified. The worst case				
	scenario is that you will be unable to work (i.e., begin the school year) until you				
	are certified. This could result in a loss of income or the job itself. Therefore,				
	you are strongly encouraged to complete your thesis in time to graduate in May.				